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Greetings from the President 
 
Members of the Georgia Health Sciences Library Association, 
 
Time flies! Here we are at the beginning of August and I hope this finds you having a 
productive and fulfilling year. Our meeting this past March seems so far away, but I’m 
happy to report that it was a successful and informative event. Our theme was Meaningful 
connections: Cultivating partnerships for better health and the presenters did not disappoint in 
showcasing ways to collaborate and communicate with key stakeholders and patrons. 
 
Tara Douglas-Williams (Morehouse) and Sandra Franklin (Emory) provided a wonderful 
overview on “Essential Connections: Integrating Informatics to Enhance Collabora-
tion”.  Steve Wagner, from the Children’s Foundation, gave a lively talk entitled "Will 
you go out with me?" (Lessons in communication and relationship building that we can 
learn from middle school dating). After lunch and spending time with our vendors 
(we’re very grateful for their financial support!), T. Scott Plutchak (UA – Birmingham), 
our Miriam Libbey Lecturer, posed a number of thought-provoking questions as to the 
attitudes of and relationships between librarians and publishers. Todd Prusin (GSU) fa-
cilitated a panel discussion on “Clinical Librarianship and Department Liaisons” with 
clinicians from Atlanta Medical Center, Children’s, and Mercer University that highlight-
ed various services provided by librarians “outside of the library”.  The next day, Anne 
Gilliland (formerly of OSU, now UNC) taught a useful class, “Copyright for Health Sci-
ences Librarians”. With her dual background in law and health sciences libraries, she was 
able to answer many of our “burning” questions about copyright and fair use in terms of 
teaching and sharing electronic resources. 
 
A very special thanks to Todd Prusin, Liz Marvel, Skye Bickett, Kate Daniels, and Anne 
Kramer for their support and assistance putting this meeting together and helping it run 
smoothly!  
 
So, that brings us to next year’s meeting! Tara Douglas-Williams, the Program Chair, is 
hard at work putting together an agenda that is sure to inform, educate, and inspire.  Us-
ing input received after March’s meeting survey, it has been decided that the location 
will be 1-2 hours outside of the Atlanta area. We will be staying with the 1-day meeting 
format with a CE class offered the following day. The exact date and location will be 
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announced shortly. As requested, we will make every effort to get the final agenda and registration form to you by 
the end of the year. 
 
We are still in need of Chairs for the Outreach and Continuing Education committees; please contact me if you’re 
interested. If you haven’t served as a Chair before, don’t let this keep you from stepping up. Enthusiasm, curiosity, 
and a desire to learn and share is all you need!  
  
Thank you,  
Emily Lawson, President 
August 7, 2012 

(Greetings continued from page 1) 

 

GHSLA 2012-2013 Treasurer's Report 

Credits:

Membership renewals $940.00

Annual meeting registration fees $4,535.00

GHSLA Vendors $2,800.00

GHSLA Legacy scholarship fund $25.00

$8,300.00

Withdrawals:

Mike Shadix (website expenses) $134.31

T. Scott Plutchak (Annual Meeting presentation reimbursement) $440.66

Atlanta Marriott Perimeter Center (GHSLA 2012) $1,425.33

CHOA Foundation donation (on behalf of Steve Wagner, Annual Meeting presenter) $150.00

Office Max (Annual Meeting supplies) $68.46

Dollar Tree (Annual Meeting goodie bags) $73.50

Marriott Hotel Deposit $2,500.00

$4,792.26

Funds available as of August 10, 2012 $20,109.48

Submitted by: Elizabeth Marvel, Treasurer
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GHSLA Annual Business Meeting Minutes 
Atlanta Perimeter Center Marriott 

Friday, March 9, 2012 

 
I. Call to Order:   
 The annual business meeting of the Georgia Health Sciences Library Association was call to order by 

President Todd Prusin at 9:07 am. 
 
II. Officer Reports 

President-elect Emily Lawson welcomed attendees to the annual meeting.  There was no report.  
Emily announced that the CE course was to be held in this room at 9 am. 

Treasurer Liz Marvel announced that there is $23,659.49 in the account. 
Webmaster Mike Shadix announced that all components of the website were operating well.  Todd 

Prusin is currently looking for a recipient for Webmaster. 
 

III. Committee Reports 
Promotions Committee:  No report 
 
Strategic Planning:  Changed Legacy Scholarship require-

ments to include students that are NOT a resident of 
Georgia.  Tara Douglas-Williams suggested re-
vamping the mission statement.  She also suggested 
that we think more about how we accomplish our 
goals. Alabama would like to combine their meeting 
with the GHSLA annual meeting.  There are 68 
members, 10 honorary members and 59 paid mem-
bers in GHSLA.  How can we meet our member’s 
needs? 

 
Nominating Committee:  Nominating Committee Chair  
 called for nominations from the floor and the following slate was offered for 2012-2013 officers: 
 
 President:  Emily Lawson (Children’s Healthcare of Atlanta at Egleston) 

 President-elect:  Tara Douglas-Williams ( Morehouse School of Medicine) 

 Secretary:  Tanji Gibson (Atlanta Medical Center ) 

 Treasurer:  Liz Marvel (Marcus Autism Center) 

 Parliamentarian:  Kevin Bradford (Emory University) 

 Editor:  Carolann Curry (Mercer Medical Library) 

 Webmaster:  Tom Cutshall (Georgia Health Sciences University) 

 Miriam Libbey Committee:  Pleased to have Scott Plutchak as our speaker. 

 

 

(Minutes continued on page 4) 
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 Membership Committee:  No report 

 Promotion Committee:  No report 

IV. Approval of Minutes:   
 The minutes were approved for the 2011 meeting. 
 
V. Old Business:   
 Members asked for more notice for the meeting.  Some 

members made the following suggestions: the meeting to be 
announced in October; partnering with bigger organizations 
(GAIN meeting) and having the meeting somewhere centrally/locally (Macon) 

 
VI. New Business:    
 The Legacy Scholarship has been in place for 4 years.  The last time the scholarship was awarded was 

1999.  Dr. Anita Ondrusek contributed to the scholarship.  This year’s recipient is Shannon Glover.  
She is a recent graduate of Valdosta State.  Shannon interned at Morehouse School of Medicine and is 
a former employee of the Medical College of Georgia. It was suggested that we honor past members 
who exhibited outstanding professionalism and have been strong advocate for libraries. Todd Prusin 
received a promotion and published an article. Emily Lawson and Sharon Leslie were awarded the 
Bioinformatics Fellowship at Woods Hole. 

 
       VII. Adjournment:   
       Todd Prusin adjourned the meeting at 9:48 am. 
 
Submitted by: Tanji Gibson, Secretary 

(Minutes continued from page 3) 
 

 
President: Emily Lawson 
Children’s Health Care of Atlanta at Egleston 
emily.lawson@choa.org  
 
President-Elect: Tara Douglas-Williams  
Children’s Health Care of Atlanta at Egleston 
tdouglas-williams@msm.edu  
 
Secretary: Tanji Gibson 
Atlanta University Center –  
Robert W. Woodruff Library 
tgibson@auctr.edu 
 
 
 

 
Treasurer: Elizabeth Marvel 
Marcus Autism Center 
elizabeth.marvel@choa.org 
 
Parliamentarian: Kevin Bradford 
Emory University 
kdbradf@emory.edu  
 
Update Editor: Carolann Curry 
Mercer University School of Medicine 
Curry_CL@mercer.edu 
 
Webmaster: Tom Cutshall 
Georgia Health Sciences University 
tcutshall@georgiahealth.edu  

2012-2013 Officers 

mailto:emily.lawson@choa.org
mailto:tdouglas-williams@msm.edu
mailto:tgibson@auctr.edu
mailto:elizabeth.marvel@choa.org
mailto:kdbradf@emory.edu
mailto:Curry_CL@mercer.edu
mailto:tcutshall@georgiahealth.edu


 

 
P A G E  5  V O L U M E  3 2 ,  I S S U E  1  

Member News  
& Announcements 

The Mercer University School of Medicine (MUSM) has established a Columbus campus 

in partnership with The Medical Center and St. Francis Hospital. The campus began ac-

cepting students on their clinical rotations this summer. MUSM Library staff have devel-

oped and cataloged a new collection for the location; Alisha Miles, MLIS, AHIP, is the 

Manager of Library Services at the Columbus Campus. 

 

Submitted by: David Greenebaum, Mercer Medical Library 

Mercer and Columbus Partnership 

Jan LaBeause, MLS, AHIP, di-
rector of the Medical Library & 
LRC of Mercer University 
School of Medicine, director of 
GaIN (Georgia Interactive Net-
work for Medical Information) 
and Library Professor at Mercer 
in Macon, Georgia, retired July 
31, 2012. She has worked in 
health sciences libraries since 
1966, and has especially enjoyed 
the friends she’s mde through 
MLA and the Southern Chapter. 
Prior to her appointment at Mer-
cer in 1993, she worked in the 

libraries of Campbell Clinic, LeBonheur 
Children’s Medical Center and the Uni-
versity of Tennessee Center for the 
Health Sciences. When asked “why  

retire now?”, she replied: I am really 
looking forward to retiring while I am 
still in good health and have a lot of 
trips to take, quilts to make and pro-
jects to check off my bucket list.  
 
Submitted by: Roxanne Nelson,  
Mercer Medical Library 

Jan LaBeause Retires 

(News continued on page 6) 
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Jane Bridges, ML, AHIP, Associate Director of 

the MUSM Health Sciences Library-Savannah 

Campus has published an article, "Obtaining 

Medical Literature in an Information-rich World," 

in the Journal of the Medical Association of Georgia. 

2012. 101(2): 15-16. 

 

Submitted by: David Greenebaum,  

Mercer Medical Library 

Todd Prusin, a librarian at Georgia State University, 
has been promoted to assistant professor. He also 
published “Laboratory Office Hours As Outreach In 
The Health Sciences: Better Research Skills For Bet-
ter Careers,” in a recent issue of Public Services 
Quarterly. 
 
AMA: Prusin T. Laboratory Office Hours as Out-
reach in the Health Sciences: Better Research Skills 
for Better Careers. Public Services Quarterly. January 
2012;8(1):1 
 
Submitted by: Todd Prusin, Georgia State University 

(News continued from page 5) 

(News continued on page 7) 

In May, Sandra Bandy and Renee Sharrock, Curator, Historical Collections & 

Archives, were awarded the NN/LM SE/A Express Digitalization and Con-

servation Award.  The $5000 in project funds will be used to digitize the 

Southern Medical and Surgical Journal (SMSJ) which was first published in June 

1836.  Additional materials include faculty and board of trustees meetings 

from 1829-1892 as well as some student register books dating back to 1832-

1870.  Digitalized materials will be located in the Georgia Health Sciences 

University institutional repository, Scholarly Commons. 

Greenblatt Library Grants and  

Staff  Presentations 

Several GHSU librarians presented papers and posters at the recent MLA conference in Seattle.  Lindsay 
Blake and Darra Ballance presented their paper “A whole new ballgame: teaching evidence-based practice in 
the hospital.”  Julie Gaines, Head of the Medical Partnership Library, GHSU/University of Georgia Medical 
Partnership Campus in Athens, presented the poster “Reinventing the Librarian as a Core Educator on a 
New Medical School Campus.” 
 
Darra Ballance presented a concurrent session at the National Rural Health Association conference in Den-
ver, April 2012: “Evaluating the satisfaction of rural volunteer faculty.” 
Four Greenblatt Library staff members presented at the recent Central Savannah River Area (CSRA) Library 

Association 3rd annual meeting on May 25.  Renee Sharrock presented “Personal Digital Archiving”; Tom 

Cutshall and Lindsay Blake presented ”Developing a Mobile Library Website”; and Hiu-shan(Christina) Yau, 

Tom Cutshall and Lindsay Blake presented “eJournal and eBook  Navigator @ GHSU.”  

Submitted by: Darra Ballance, Georgia Health Sciences University 
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Brenda Seago Named Director of  Libraries 
Brenda Seago, former Administrative Direc-
tor of the Center for Human Simulation and 
Patient Safety and Associate Professor at Vir-
ginia Commonwealth University, has been 

named Director of the 
Robert B. Greenblatt, 
M.D. Library at Geor-
gia Health Sciences 
University. 
 
Prior to serving as Di-
rector of the Center for 
Human Simulation and 
Patient Safety, Seago 
directed the university’s 
VCU School of Medi-
cine Computer Based 
Ins t ruc t io n  Lab/
Learning Resource 
Center and served as a 
clinical medical librarian 

in the university’s Tompkins-McCaw Library 
for the Health Sciences. 
 
During her VCU tenure, she served as the 
School of Medicine’s representative to the 
Association of American Medical Colleges 
Group on Information Resources and the 

university’s Libraries Advisory Committee. 
She received the School of Medicine’s Educa-
tional Innovation Award. 
 
Seago has chaired the Medical Library Associ-
ation’s Publications Committee and Educa-
tional Media and Technologies section and 
served on the association’s Continuing Edu-
cation and Governmental Relations Commit-
tees and Editorial Board for the Bulletin of the 
Medical Library Association.  
 
She is past New Journals Editor for the Jour-
nal of the American Medical Association and is 
former Chair and Treasurer of the Mid-
Atlantic Chapter of the Medical Library Asso-
ciation. She also authored a chapter in the 
textbook, “Introduction to Health Sciences 
Librarianship.” 
 
Seago earned master’s degrees in English and 
library science from Virginia Tech and the 
University of Maryland, respectively, and a 
doctorate in public policy and administration 
from VCU. 
 
Submitted by: Darra Ballance,  
Georgia Health Sciences University 

“New U:” GHSU and Augusta State 
University Consolidation 
The Board of Regents of the University System of Georgia voted on Jan. 10 to consolidate Au-
gusta State University with Georgia Health Sciences University. The merger is one of four con-
solidations being implemented throughout the 35-member university system.  While we will 
maintain both the Reese Library at ASU and the Greenblatt Library at GHSU, some collec-
tions and services will shift or be consolidated.   

Visit the consolidation web site for more information: http://asughsu.org/ 

Submitted by: Darra Ballance, Georgia Health Sciences University 

(News continued from page 6) 

http://asughsu.org/


 

 
P A G E  8  V O L U M E  3 2 ,  I S S U E  1  

2012-2013 Members 

Eugenia Abbey 
Georgia Perimeter College 
eugenia.abbey@gpc.edu 
 
Barbara Abu-Zeid 
Emory University 
babuzei@emory.edu 
 
Beverly Allen 
Honorary Member 
 
Amy Allison 
Emory University 
amy.allison@emory.edu 
 
Xiomara (Sisi) Arango 
Morehouse School of Medicine 
xarango@msm.edu 
 
Darra Ballance 
Georgia Health Sciences University 
dballance@mcg.edu 
 
Marilyn Barry 
Dekalb Medical 
marilyn.barry@dekalbmedical.org 
 
Opal Bartlett 
Honorary Member 
Bebebill2@charter.net 
 
Skye Bickett 
Philadelphia College of Osteopathic 
Medicine, Georgia 
skyebi@pcom.edu 

Lindsay Blake 
Georgia Health Sciences University 
lblake@georgiahealth.edu 
 
Kevin Bradford 
Emory University 
kdbradf@emory.edu 
 
Lana Brand 
Northeast Georgia Health System 
lana.brand@nghs.com 
 
Jane Bridges 
Mercer University Medical Library/
Memorial Medical Center 
BridgJa1@memorialhealth.com 
 
Dennise Brogdon 
The Hughston Foundation, Inc. 
dbrogdon@hughston.com 
 
Carolyn Brown 
Emory University 
carolyn.m.brown@emory.edu 
 
Lavinia Bullock 
Gwinnett Medical Center 
lbullock@gwinnettmedicalcenter.org 
 
Carol Burns 
Honorary Member 
carolmorrisburns@hotmail.com 
 
 
 

Robert Caban 
Hughes Spalding Hospital - CHOA 
robert.caban@choa.org 
 
Sharon Cann 
Honorary Member 
SharonCann@aol.com 
 
Nicki Carter 
YBP Library Services 
ncarter@ybp.com 
 
Paula Christian 
Children's Healthcare of Atlanta, 
Egleston 
paula.christian@choa.org 
 
Carolann Curry 
Mercer University Medical Library 
curry_cl@mercer.edu 
 
Brenda Curry-Wimberly 
Northside Hospital 
brenda.wimberly@northside.com 
 
Kate Daniels 
Children's Healthcare of Atlanta 
kate.daniels@choa.org 
 
Lyn Dennison 
Georgia Health Sciences University 
lyndennison@yahoo.com 
 

(Membership continued on page 9) 
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Arlene Desselles 
Mercer University – Swilley Library 
desselles_af@mercer.edu 
 
Tara Douglas-Williams 
Morehouse School of Medicine 
tdouglas-williams@msm.edu 
 
George Duncan 
Swets Information Services 
gduncan@us.swets.com 
 
Vandie Enloe 
Children's Healthcare of Atlanta 
vandie.enloe@choa.org 
 
Mary Fielder 
Honorary Member 
mvfielder@gmail.com 
 
Eloise Foster 
Honorary Member 
 
Sandra Franklin 
Emory University 
librsf@emory.edu 
 
Tanji Gibson 
Atlanta University Center –  
Robert W. Woodruff Library 
tgibson@auctr.edu 
 
Shannon Glover 
Gwinnett Technical College 
sglover@gwinnetttech.edu 
 
David Greenebaum 
Mercer University Medical Library 
greenebaum_dc@mercer.edu 
 
Sheila Griffin 
Foothills AHEC 
sheila.griffin@nghs.com 
 
 
 
 

Kristin Howard 
Mercer University Medical Library 
howard_ka@mercer.edu 
 
Miriam Hudgins 
Mercer University Medical Library 
hudgins_mc@mercer.edu 
 
Carolyn Klatt 
Mercer University Medical Library/
Memorial Medical Center 
klatt_ca@mercer.edu 
 
Stephen Koplan 
Georgia Perimeter College 
stephen.koplan@gpc.edu 
 
Anne Kramer 
Gwinnett Medical Center 
akramer@gwinnettmedicalcenter.org 
 
Anna Krampl 
Mercer University Medical Library 
krampl_a@mercer.edu 
 
Jodi Kuehl 
EBSCO Information Services 
jkuehl@ebsco.com 
 
Jan LaBeause 
Mercer University Medical Library 
labeause_j@mercer.edu  
 
Emily Lawson 
Children's Healthcare of Atlanta at 
Egleston 
emily.lawson@choa.org 
 
Susan Leik 
Colquitt Regional Medical Center 
susanleik@gmail.com 
 
Sharon Leslie 
Georgia State University 
sleslie@gsu.edu 
 
Elizabeth Marvel 
Marcus Autism Center 
elizabeth.marvel@choa.org 
 

Raleigh McGarity 
Northeast Georgia Health System 
raleigh.mcgarity@nghs.com 
 
Kim Meeks 
Mercer University Medical Library 
meeks_k@mercer.edu 
 
Alisha Miles 
Columbus Regional Healthcare  
System 
alisha.miles@crhs.net 
 
Gail Morton 
Medical Center of Central Georgia 
morton.gail@mccg.org 
 
Roxanne Nelson 
Mercer University Medical Library 
nelson_rm@mercer.edu 
 
John Nemeth 
Emory University 
jnemeth@emory.edu 
 
Anita Ondrusek 
Valdosta State University 
alondrus@valdosta.edu 
 
Anita Parks 
Gwinnett Medical Center 
aparks@gwinnettmedicalcenter.org 
 
Nena Perry 
Honorary Member 
 
Kimberly Powell 
Emory University 
tkrpowel@emory.edu 
 
Todd Prusin 
Georgia State University 
tprusin@gsu.edu 
 
 
 
 
 

(Membership continued from page 8) 
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Patsy Rann 
Children's Healthcare of Atlanta 
patsy.rann@choa.org 
 
Hannah Rogers 
Mercer University – Tarver Library 
rogers_hk@mercer.edu 
 
Anna-Liisa Rosner 
Honorary Member 
rosner03@comcast.net 
 
Michael Shadix 
Roosevelt Warm Springs Institute 
for Rehabilitation 
mike.shadix@dol.state.ga.us 
 
Peter Shipman 
Georgia Health Sciences University 
pshipman@mail.mcg.edu 

Lisa Smith 
Georgia Southern University 
lsmith@georgiasouthern.edu 
 
Melissa Speed 
Appalachian College of Pharmacy  
mspeed@acpharm.org 
 
Donna Trainor 
Honorary Member 
dtrainormls@aol.com 
 
Linda Venis 
Kennestone Hospital 
linda.venis@wellstar.org 
 
Stacie Waddell 
Piedmont Hospital 
stacie.waddell@piedmont.org 
 
Vikki Walters 
Atlanta Fulton Public Library 
vikkiwalters@hotmail.com 

Mary White 
Morehouse School of Medicine 
m.white@msm.edu 
 
Mia White 
Emory University 
mia.s.white@emory.edu 
 
Shirley Williams 
University Hospital 
swilliams@uh.org 
 
Christine Willis 

Shepherd Center 

christine_willis@shepherd.org 

 
Submitted by: Anna Krampl,  
Membership Chair 

(Membership continued from page 9) 
 
 

 
Outreach Committee  
Accepting volunteers for members and chair 
 
Continuing Education Committee 
Accepting volunteers for members and chair 
 
Membership Committee 
Anna Krampl (Chair) 
membership@ghsla.org 
Mercer University School of Medicine 
 
Miriam Libbey Committee 
Stephen Koplan (Chair ) 
skoplan@gpc.edu 
 
Nominating Committee 
Todd Prusin (Chair) 

tprusin@gsu.edu 

 

 
Program Committee 
Tara Douglas-Williams (Chair) 
Morehouse School of Medicine 
tdouglas-williams@msm.edu 
 
Promotional Committee 
Steve Koplan (Chair) 
skoplan@gpc.edu 
 
Strategic Planning Committee 
Tara Douglas-Williams (Chair) 
Morehouse School of Medicine 
tdouglas-williams@msm.edu 
 
Web Site Committee 
Tom Cutshall (Chair) 

tcutshall@georgiahealth.edu  

2012-2013 Committee Chairs 
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Medical Library and Learning  
Resources Center 

Mercer University School of Medicine 
1550 College Street 

Macon, Georgia 31207-0001 

Be sure to check out the GHSLA  
website for association news, member 
updates, and job postings. The  
password for the Members Only  
section of  the website is below: 
 

Username: ghsla 
Password: atlanta13 
 
http://www.ghsla.org 
 


